

RECORD OF DISCUSSION

Administrative Review Team

Thursday, February 10, 2022

The Administrative Review Team made the following determination at this meeting:

2. Flex/Industrial Building at 6777 Crosby Court, 22-013WID-DP, Introduction to a Development Plan Review

Proposal: Construction of $\pm 140,000$ -square-foot, flex/industrial building located

within the West Innovation District. The 9.34-acre site is zoned ID-3, Research Assembly District and is located southwest of the intersection of

Crosby Court with Dublin Plain City Road.

Location: Southeast of the intersection of Dublin-Plain City Road and Houchard

Road.

Request: Introduction of a Development Plan.
Applicant: Brice Harrison, VanTrust Real Estate.

Planning Contact: Zach Hounshell, Planner I

Contact Information: 614.410.4652, zhounshell@dublin.oh.us Case Information: www.dublinohiousa.gov/art/21-013

Result: The ART was introduced to a Development Plan application for the construction of an $\pm 140,000$ -square-foot flex industrial building and a parking lot consisting of 171 spaces. The ART discussed how development standards such as the location of parking, building and pavement setbacks, and lot coverage were being met. Additionally, the ART made comments regarding the design and layout of the proposed stormwater retention basin in the southern portion of the site. The ART encouraged the applicant to continue to work with Staff regarding the preservation and removal of trees on the site.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Jennifer Rauch Yes
Brad Fagrell Yes
Jenna Goehring Yes
Shawn Krawetzki Yes
Heidi Rose Yes
Jake Stoll Yes
Chad Hamilton Yes

STAFF CERTIFICATION

Jennifer M. Rauch, AICP

Planning Director

PLANNING 5200 Emerald Parkway Dublin, Ohio 43017 phone 614.410.4600 dublinohiousa.gov



2) That the applicant work with Engineering and Planning Staff to meet the maximum drive aisle width of 24 feet on the north side of the building as required by Code, subject to Staff approval.

Applicant Presentation

Kerry La Prees, Thomas English Retail Real Estate, joined the meeting virtually on the phone and stated he did not have anything more to add.

Questions for the Applicant

Ms. Rose – Questioned the one-way path shown as the outer ring. The width is 24 feet so that could be turned into a two-way lane. She appreciated the reduction in pavement. She requested curb modifications near the drive entrance.

Ms. Rauch - Questioned if any public open space is required or if there will be an outdoor relief/play area for the business-

Mr. La Prees – The extent of the work is shown on the drawing. He was not sure if the tenant will pursue an outdoor area.

Ms. Martin — Per the Zoning Code's use specific standards, all activities for a veterinary offices/hospitals are required to occur indoors for this type of business.

Public Comments

No public comments were received on this case.

Team members' discussion

Ms. Rauch - There were no additional questions or comments.

Ms. Goehring made a motion and Mr. Fagrell seconded, to approve the Minor Project with 2 conditions:

- 1) That the applicant work with Staff to match the existing brick on the building, subject to Staff approval; and
- 2) That the applicant work with Engineering and Planning Staff to meet the maximum drive aisle width of 24 feet on the north side of the building as required by Code, subject to Staff approval.

Votes: Mr. Hamilton, yes; Sergeant Stoll, yes; Ms. Rose, yes; Ms. Rauch, yes; Mr. Fagrell, yes; and Ms. Goehring, yes.

[The Minor Project was approved 6 - 0.]

INTRODUCTION

2. 6777 Crosby Court, 22-013WID-DP, Minor Project Review

This application is for the construction of $\pm 140,000$ -square-foot, flex/industrial building located within the West Innovation District. The 9.34-acre site is zoned ID-3, Research Assembly District and is located southwest of the intersection of Crosby Court with Dublin Plain City Road.

Staff Presentation

Ms. Martin presented an aerial view of the site and photographs of the existing conditions. The site is located within the West Innovation District (WID) in the west most part of the City. The site is presently owned by the City of Dublin and is proposed to be developed in partnership with VanTrust.

Administrative Review Team February 10, 2022 - Minutes Page 3 of 5

Ms. Martin reviewed the process for the WID, which starts with a Development Plan reviewed by the ART to be followed by a Site Plan Review that requires review by the Planning and Zoning Commission.

The Development Plan proposal is for construction of a 140,000-square-foot flex office industrial building, which is a permitted use within the WID. Noting this is an introduction, ART will be asked to approve the site/building layout, architecture, landscaping, and stormwater at their March 10, 2022 meeting. Two items require Site Plan review by the PZC, specifically parking count and parking location.

Ms. Martin stated two vehicular access points are proposed along Crosby Court. No vehicular access is proposed along Dublin-Plain City Road and Houchard Road. The southern access point on Crosby Court provides access to loading docks and the northern access point provides access to employee and visitor parking. A total of 171 parking spaces are proposed where 63 are permitted. Compliance with required building and pavement setback will need to be confirmed prior to ART's formal consideration. Engineering has identified that the stormwater management basis requires further design revision to ensure compliance with all applicable regulations. A landscape plan is also provided which provides dense buffering along Dublin-Plain City Road in alignment with PZC's request. ART will also be asked to approve architecture. The architectural character is compatible with surrounding structures including Command Alkon and VaData. The building is proposed to be clad in precast concrete wall panels, metal accent panels, and aluminum storefront. The building is shades of gray and white with a blue accent band.

Applicant Presentation

Brice Harrison, VanTrust – He had questions on utilities, landscape, and encroachment. He did not believe there was an encroachment. Updated elevations were provided, prior to the meeting.

Questions for the Applicant

Ms. Rose – The retention basin needs to meet the requirements in the design manual, which this plan does not meet, currently.

Ms. Rauch – Asked the members if there were any access or site layout concerns.

Ms. Rose – On-site circulation could be improved by connecting the both entrances with a drive aisle. This would remove the need to use Crosby Court to circulate the site.

Ms. Rauch – Improvement of the on-site circulation could also add parking.

Mr. Harrison – From an operational perspective, a separate truck entry is preferred.

Mr. Hamilton – Noted all fire access routes are required to have heavy duty pavement.

Pete Gray – Asked what type of heavy duty pavement would be required.

Mr. Hamilton – The auto-turn needs to be demonstrate adequate maneuverability around the site. The current configuration requires a turnaround point.

Mr. Penturi – Asked if there were approval implications if adding the connection increased lot coverage above 70%.

Ms. Rose – That may depend on final design.

Ms. Rauch – There could also be some give and take elsewhere on the site to mitigate the small increase in lot coverage.

Mr. Harrison – Restated from an operational standpoint, keeping the front and truck entrances separate is preferred.

Mr. Gray – Asked if a permeable pavers over grass with 'Emergency Use Only' would suffice.

Ms. Rose – Pavers are not acceptable. A 'No Through-Traffic' sign could be posted but would be challenging to enforce.



Administrative Review Team February 10, 2022 - Minutes Page 4 of 5

Mr. Hamilton – The drawing illustrates the separation of provisions necessary for fire service, north of the employee drive where water is coming in. The Washington Township Fire Department would prefer this be consolidated.

Mr. Gray – Stated a hydrant is accessible.

Mr. Hamilton – Asked if the FDC hydrant could be shifted to the north side of the north entrance.

Ms. Rose – The proposed location for the water service tap is in very close proximity to the existing service for the site to the east. Staff prefers to expand coverage rather than duplicate it.

Mr. Gray - Answered he was aware of that.

Mr. Harrison – Asked if a water line extension is required?

Ms. Rose – The City will not require the water line to be extended at this time.

Mr. Fagrell – Asked what rationale or model was used to determine the amount of parking proposed.

Mr. Harrison – This is a successful layout used elsewhere, which tries to build in flexibility for how the building is used when it's outfitted for users.

Ms. Rauch – Asked if the applicant would consider less parking.

Mr. Harrison – Answer the parking has already been slightly decrease to allow for the buffer.

Ms. Rauch – The Planning and Zoning Commission is supportive of parking on all sides but requested justification or data to substantiate the need.

Ms. Rauch – The ART appreciates the incorporation of the landscape buffer to screen parking along Dublin-Plain City Road. Requested clarification regarding required building and pavement setbacks along public roads. Ms. Martin – Stated in review of the Zoning Code the three sided site with three public frontages is considered to have three front yards.

Mr. Fagrell – Asked if an entrance is proposed along Houchard Road.

Ms. Martin – Answered no, all access is provided from Crosby Court.

Ms. Rauch – From an operations and marketing perspective the understanding is the size of the building needs to be optimized. She asked if more landscaping could be provided due to the proximity to three adjacent public streets, even at the cost of a decreased building footprint.

Mr. Harrison – Asked for clarification of the City's tree removal and replacement policy.

Ms. Rauch – Staff member Brian Martin can clarify and answer any additional questions. The City's policy is to preserve trees that are 6-inch calibers or greater in size that are in good condition. Trees removed of that size that are removed must be replaced.

Ms. Martin – As part of the review process, an applicant needs to provide a tree survey. Tress less than 6 caliper inches, in poor condition, or dead would not need to be replaced. If a significant number of trees are to be removed, the applicant should consider a mound with a 3:1 grade ratio that are planted with clustered trees. Mr. Penturi – Asked if the City would clear the trees since the property is currently owned by the City, prior to the purchase by this applicant.

Ms. Martin – Staff strongly encouraged the applicant to provide a tree survey that includes the species, size and condition of all the trees on the property noting it is not the City's practice to clear trees without study. Ms. Rauch – The applicant can continue to work with the City's zoning inspector, Brian Martin.

Public Comments

A public comment was received from Mark Harris, VP of Command Alkon on Crosby Court.

Ms. Martin read his statement. Mr. Harris expressed concern over traffic congestion on Crosby Court stemming from the VaData facility. He noted traffic often backs-up and blocks the Command Alkon driveway entrance. He is concerned additional development will worsen the traffic.

Ms. Rauch – The City will look into this claim that VaData is causing traffic problems.

Administrative Review Team February 10, 2022 - Minutes Page 5 of 5

Mr. Whitacre – Existing traffic created by VaData is due to the security check-point located close to the Crosby Court cul-de-sac. This is mostly construction traffic at certain times of the day and predicts when construction is complete the traffic would no longer occur.

Ms. Rauch – Appreciated making the entrances architecturally prominent.

Ms. Martin – From an architecture perspective, the applicant needs to demonstrate how the mechanicals will be screened.

Mr. Fagrell – Inquired about the parapet height.

Mr. Whitacre – The parapet will be as high as can possibly be made. The applicant would additionally consider mechanical screens for on-roof elements.

Mr. Fagrell - Inquired about the small, light-colored squares shown on the building.

Mr. Whitacre – The squares are clerestory windows.

Ms. Rose – Noted the applicant is required to resubmit through Eplan early next week.

Ms. Rauch – Summarized the primary elements of discussion were parking location, setbacks, and lot coverage, tree preservation, and stormwater design.

ADJOURNMENT

Ms. Rauch asked if there were any other comments or questions.

Ms. Rauch adjourned the meeting at 2:50 pm.





RECORD OF DISCUSSION

Planning & Zoning Commission

Thursday, May 20, 2021 | 6:30 pm

The Planning and Zoning Commission took the following action at this meeting:

2. Flex/Industrial Building at 6777 Crosby Court 21-061INF

Informal Review

Proposal: Construction of an approximately 140,000-square-foot flex/industrial

building located within the West Innovation District on a 9.3-acre site.

Location: Southwest of the intersection of Crosby Court with Dublin Plain City Road

zoned ID-3 Research Assembly District.

Request: Informal review and non-binding feedback for a future development

application under the provisions of Zoning Code Section 153.050.

Applicant: Dana L. McDaniel, City Manager, City of Dublin

Planning Contact: Zach Hounshell, Planner I

Contact Information: 614.410.4652, zhounshell@dublin.oh.us Case Information: www.dublinohiousa.gov/pzc/21-061

RESULT:

The Commission conducted an informal review and provided non-binding feedback on the construction of an approximately 140,000-square-foot flex/industrial building located in the West Innovation District. The applicant requested specific feedback on the increased number of parking spaces and parking location forward of the building. The Commission expressed their appreciation for this type of project filling a need within the community for flex/industrial space. The Commission was generally supportive of the proposed increase in parking spaces, as long as the use of the building warrants the increased parking counts. The Commission expressed concern that the decrease in pavement setbacks would eliminate the potential for landscaping and screening along the Houchard Road and Dublin-Plain City Road frontages and emphasized the need for additional landscaping given the proposed use and parking location. The Commission recommended that the stormwater basin, south of the building, be reduced or eliminated in favor of underground detention to accommodate a larger landscape buffer and maintain the streetscape desired along Dublin-Plain City Road.

MEMBERS PRESENT:

Jane Fox Yes
Warren Fishman Yes
Mark Supelak Yes
Rebecca Call Yes
Leo Grimes Yes
Lance Schneier Yes
Kim Way Yes

STAFF CERTIFICATION

Docusigned by:

Each Hounshall

Zach Hounshell, Planner I

PLANNING 5200 Emerald Parkway Dublin, Ohio 43017 phone 614.410.4600 dublinohiousa.gov



Planning and Zoning Commission Meeting Minutes of May 20, 2021 Page 9 of 28

retain the right-of-way for utilities. There is also a waterline on the north side of that roadway. It would not be possible to locate a retention basin over a waterline.

Mr. Ruma thanked Commissioners for their time and very helpful feedback

Public Comment

No public comments were received on the case.

2. Flex/Industrial Building at 6777 Crosby Court, 21-061INF, Informal Review

A request for the construction of an approximately 140,000-square-foot flex/industrial building located within the West Innovation District. The 9.3-acre site is zoned ID-3 Research Assembly District and is southwest of the intersection of Crosby Court with Dublin Plain City Road.

Staff Presentation

Ms. Rauch stated that this is a request for an Informal Review of an application for construction of an approximately 140,000-square-foot flex/industrial building located on a 9.34-acre site within the West Innovation District. 6777 Crosby Court is located on the western boundary of the City of Dublin within the West Innovation District (WID). The site is north of VA Data, which is developed with four data center buildings, and west of Command Alkon an office/warehouse building. The West Innovation District (WID) is similar to the Bridge Street District in that it was implemented to allow for flexibility in design and to expedite review procedures within a specific area of the City. Applications within the WID that meet the requirements listed in Zoning Code Sections 153.036 - 153.042 are eligible for review and approval by the Administrative Review Team (ART). The ART has the ability to approve Administrative Departures, which are procedures that allow the flexibility necessary to permit minor deviation from the Zoning Code to address unusual conditions, both known and unforeseen, under circumstances that do not alter the permitted uses. In the event that an application varies from the requirements of the Code or is denied approval of an Administrative Departure, applications would be reviewed and determined by the Planning and Zoning Commission (PZC). The site is owned by the City of Dublin and is currently vacant. This is a joint application between the City of Dublin and VanTrust Real Estate, who would develop the site in partnership with the City.

Proposal

This is a request for non-binding feedback on the site layout, particularly the number of parking spaces and the parking locations. The proposal is for a 140,000-square-foot multi-tenant flex/industrial building. The building will be comprised of warehouse and office uses, with the significant majority of it being warehouse use. The proposed building is centrally located on the site, with two vehicular access points located along Crosby Court. Vehicular access to the site is only permitted along Crosby Court, as access is prohibited along Houchard Road and Dublin Plain City Road/SR 161 by the recorded plat. The site plan depicts parking along the north, west, and east sides of the building, with several loading docks to the south of the building. The WID Code requires all parking, except for visitor parking, to be located along the side or rear of the structure. The site has three street frontages. The multiple street frontages create a challenge in locating parking on the site that meets zoning requirements. Based on the uses and the WID parking requirements, 56 parking spaces would be required; the proposal is for 163 parking spaces. The intent of that number is to provide maximum flexibility and marketability for a future tenant. At this point, the tenant is unknown. This proposal meets the pavement setbacks, acreage and lot coverage requirements, with the exception of the parking setbacks. Based on Code, the parking requirement must be 30 feet; the proposal encroaches within 15 feet of pavement. One linear retention basin is provided along the southern property line of the site. The orientation of the pond is conceptual and will need to be modified to meet the needs of the site and the requirements of the City Stormwater regulations.

Staff has offered the following discussion questions for the Commission's review:

- 1) Is the Commission supportive of the proposed site layout including parking locations forward of the building and stormwater management basin configuration?
- 2) Does the Commission support a Parking Adjustment to allow for 163 parking spaces where 56 are required?
- 3) Is the Commission supportive of a 15-foot front pavement setback along Houchard Road and Dublin Plain City Road?
- 4) Any other considerations by the Commission.

Applicant Presentation

<u>Phil Rasey, VP of Development, VanTrust Real Estate, 775 Yard St #300, Columbus, OH 43212</u>, stated that they have been working with the City's Economic Development team on this site and look forward to the Commission's feedback.

Ms. Gilger, Ec. Development Director, stated that this a challenging site with three different road frontages. The intent is that this building will accommodate up to four tenants with individual entrances. The site plan provides forward parking in order to best serve the four front entrances, in addition to separating the parking for visitors and employees from the loading dock area. The intent is to emphasize the jobs and production versus warehousing. That is the purpose of the request for additional parking. The stormwater pond has been included in the plan as a placeholder, but it has not been designed or engineered at this point. Because the site drains to the south, the pond will be configured on the south side of the site.

Commission Questions

Mr. Fishman stated that he realizes this is an industrial site; however, no landscape buffer appears to be provided along SR161 or the other roadways. That is unusual for a City-owned site. Are there any plans for buffering from SR161 and Houchard Road?

Ms. Gilger responded that the nearby VA Data building has a significant buffer with the setback, bikepath and landscaping. They would anticipate something similar for this site on all road frontages.

Mr. Fishman inquired if there would be buffering specifically on SR161.

Ms. Gilger responded affirmatively.

Mr. Fishman inquired if there would be a retention or a detention pond on the site.

Ms. Gilger responded that has not yet been designed. The Commission's feedback is needed on the parking count and location before they could address how the stormwater would function.

Mr. Fishman stated that he would prefer the pond be a retention pond, which holds water, and that it be visible from the roadway, providing an amenity on the industrial site with a metal building.

Mr. Rasey clarified that the proposed building would be constructed of precast concrete not metal. Although there will be frontage on three roads, the intent is that the SR161 frontage be the primary frontage and be heavily landscaped. The building façade on that side would have architecturally interesting features, including glass on the corners and in the center. The intent is that the building would appear to be an office building, similar to their Blazer Parkway project. Although the site drains to the south, they could consider the possibility of locating the pond in a manner to emphasize the aesthetics of the site.

Mr. Way inquired if it would be possible to connect to Houchard Road.

Planning and Zoning Commission Meeting Minutes of May 20, 2021 Page 11 of 28

Ms. Gilger responded that there would be no ability to do so, due to how the site is platted. Access to Houchard Road is not permitted. The only access permitted is from Crosby Court.

Ms. Fox inquired if this would be a 2-story building.

Mr. Rasey responded that it would be a 1-story building approximately 32 feet in height. That height could accommodate 2-story office within, but initially, it will not be 2 stories.

Ms. Fox stated that it would seem a compromise could occur if the pond were removed. That would permit more opportunity for parking spaces and provide more frontage on SR161. More landscaping features would be possible, which would create a more attractive look than would exist with two rows of parking. Could Engineering staff confirm the possibilities of moving the retention basin?

Mr. Hendershot responded that possibility could be explored. The tentative location of the pond is due to the site's drainage outlet to the southeast. Other stormwater control measures could be utilized, which can be defined as the design progresses.

Mr. Way stated that he is attempting to understand the nature of this product. There is no tenant; the proposal would maximize the site; parking space is being increased; and there is a massive loading dock area to the rear of the structure. This looks more like a distribution center than a flex building. What happens if the anticipated user does not come along, and all that paved area is not needed? He understands they are attempting to create an opportunity for an anticipated tenant, but should that not occur, this site will have a large amount of unused paved surface.

Ms. Gilger stated that this is a joint project, and both parties share the goal of securing certain tenants for this building. Within the West Innovation District (WID), there is a shortage of research, development and production space. This type of building is highly desired in the Dublin market. The City has been losing out to projects on Industrial Parkway that are seeking this type of development. The City does not want to see this turn into only a warehouse or distribution center. Having visitor and employee parking at the front of the building lends itself toward multi-tenant and production space, as it separates the employee spaces from the loading docks. Because this site is located in the WID and along the US33 Smart Corridor, this building will be marketed to a different commercial demographic. There is very low vacancy in this type of building within Dublin. Typical users for this type of space have a large office presence at the front. VanTrust Real Estate has recently built some of these buildings in Dublin, so Mr. Rasey can elaborate on the type of tenants seeking this form of space.

Mr. Rasey stated that they believe there is a shortage in the market for this type of higher-end, manufacturing/warehousing space. Due to the cost of rent with this building, the market itself will weed out the types of tenants not sought. This opportunity was recognized last year, when a potential user approached the City Economic Development Director. Unfortunately, the space available for that user had insufficient parking space. His company is willing to take a speculative risk to provide a facility for the City Economic Development team to market. Having a building that would be deliverable in months, rather than a year, would be an attractive opportunity for the City. Although 140,000 square feet is not one of the larger buildings they have constructed, it will be appropriate for four tenants. The cost of these types of buildings is increasing, and constructing a 140,000-square foot building would be cost prohibitive for many businesses. They are attempting to achieve as much flexibility as possible with the building to attract a different size of company. They are looking forward to working through this project with the City.

Mr. Way thanked him for the helpful explanation and his assurance regarding the market for this project.

Commission Discussion

Ms. Call asked Commission members to provide input on the following discussion questions:

- 1) Is the Commission supportive of the proposed site layout including parking locations forward of the building and stormwater management basin configuration?
- 2) Does the Commission support a Parking Adjustment to allow for 163 parking spaces where 56 are required?
- 3) Is the Commission supportive of a 15-foot front pavement setback along Houchard Road and Dublin Plain City Road?
- 4) Any other considerations by the Commission.

Ms. Call stated that in her line of work, she works on the software for distribution centers. The size of those distribution centers ranges from 400,000 to 1.4 million square feet. Apparel companies, aeronautic parts, and wine distribution are uses of these types of buildings. She points that out to provide scale perception of the proposed 140,000 square foot building.

Mr. Way stated that he understands their goal of providing a building that will serve the market. He understands that the organization of the site – service docks and stormwater management to the rear, and the fact that this may be a multi-tenant building - results in a need to distribute parking around the building. He would like some information on the architecture. While the applicants have indicated this will be a showcase building with glass and will front onto Dublin-Plain City Road, little architectural information has been provided. Without those details, he would want to see more berming and screening of the parking; with the 15-foot setback, that will be a challenge. Perhaps after seeing the architecture, his concerns with the setback will be alleviated. He has concerns regarding the amount of paving, but if the proposed number of parking spaces is necessary for this use, he would have no objections.

Mr. Schneier stated that he is in favor of the proposal. He defers to the expertise of the applicant and the City's Ec. Dev. Department.

Mr. Grimes stated that this is an efficient use of the parcel. Crosby Court currently appears capable of accommodating the proposal. At this point, it is difficult at this point to project future road widening needs due to increased traffic volume. It is also difficult to assess the available greenspace due to the manner in which the site is laid out. The stormwater management component needs to be addressed, and there is a large amount of pavement. Concerning the 15-foot pavement setback -- it will be essential to see that in context. He is supportive of the concept to fill a market need within the City.

Ms. Fox stated that she is cognizant of the fact that the City wants this partnership, and she would like to see the project happen. However, a 2-story building would be permitted here, and reducing the building footprint would reduce the percent of pavement on the site.

Ms. Gilger responded that in the US33 Smart Corridor, a significant amount of mobility research is occurring, which requires high bay access to a drive-in dock at the rear. Those require special ventilation, so, typically, a very tall one-story building is preferred. A 2-story building would not lend itself to the type of research and development that is desired.

Ms. Fox expressed appreciation of the explanation regarding the proposed footprint. She has no objection to adding needed parking spaces, but she is concerned about adherence to the WID principles and intent regarding the open space and streetscape. In this case, we are discussing a 15-foot setback and the amount of pavement in front of the building. The important elements identified in the WID Master Plan are building setbacks, stormwater management, building heights, parking methods and roadway character, especially on main thoroughfares. The text states that, "the landscaping along the roadway edges should be lined with shade trees, flowering trees that provide an identifiable character to the road..." SR161 leads into Plain City. The Master Code was written to enable the Commission to address

that corridor in the best way. She would not object to one row of parking in front of the building, as there is opportunity for parking to be located to the rear of the building. She strongly believes a 30-foot setback is necessary along SR161, although perhaps 15 feet would be acceptable on Houchard Road. She agrees that using the retention basin as a water feature in front of the building would enhance that side of the site. She noted that a bikepath along SR161 would connect to the new Union County trailway on Industrial Parkway; therefore, that space should not be narrowed to the point that there is insufficient space to add a bikepath connection. She reiterated the need for a 30-foot setback along SR161 and for one row of parking in front of the building and additional parking at the rear.

Mr. Supelak stated that Ms. Fox's concern regarding the setback along Dublin-Plain City Road is also his primary concern. He could be flexible on the other issues. He is supportive of the proposed development, which maximizes the site. The only issue is the amount of "things" consuming the surface; those should be adjusted to achieve the 30-foot pavement setback along SR161. While it would be preferable to increase the setback along Houchard Road, he could concede on that point. He looks forward to seeing the landscape plan and architecture, as the project develops.

Mr. Fishman expressed agreement with Mr. Supelak's and Ms. Fox's comments.

Ms. Call stated that she also agrees with the previous comments, particularly the need to increase the setback along the Dublin-Plain City Road, which is a major arterial. She has less concern with the setbacks along the two minor roads. She is uncomfortable with 163 parking spaces. The Commission has reviewed previous proposals requesting additional or reduced parking for speculative reasons, but the Commission's decision has been to remain with the required number. She is confident the appropriate stormwater management solution will be identified by City Engineering. She agrees with the suggestion to make the retention pond a water feature on the site, if possible. She inquired if the applicant required any additional clarity.

Ms. Gilger responded that they would look at ways to increase the SR161 setback. However, two rows of employee and visitor parking are needed at the front of the building, rather than near a warehouse dock door. They would work with Engineering on the stormwater management plan and also will ensure the viewshed on SR161 meets the desired standards.

Public Comment

No public comments were received on the case.

Mr. Way noted that there appears to be an incomplete loop circulation around the project. A vehicle would need to exit to Crosby Ct. and re-enter the site. He would encourage that loop be completed onsite, without the need to re-enter the public right-of-way.

Mr. Supelak expressed agreement with the recommendation.

Ms. Fox inquired the possibility of moving the building further back on the site, which could provide sufficient room for two rows of parking at the front of the building. Other means of stormwater management could be used as an alternative to the retention pond. The streetscape view is an important factor. The Code was written to ensure that element occurred, and it is important that the City itself abide by Code. She would recommend moving the building back.

Mr. Rasey responded that they would look into the possibility of removing the retention pond to adjust the layout as suggested. They were attempting to align with the curbcuts on Crosby Ct., so must also consider that factor.

Ms. Call thanked the applicants for their presentation.